

MMA TIMES

MILITARY MARKSMANSHIP ASSOCIATION P.O. Box 52025; Fort Benning, Georgia 31995-2025

JUNE 2001

Issue Number XXVII

What's Inside

USAMU Commander's Report Page 2

MMA President's Report Page 3

Conway Chronicles Page 4

Member Updates Page 4

New Members Page 4

Taps / Present Arms

Keeping in Touch

Memories

..... Page 5

..... Page 5

Thanks Ladies Page 6

------ Page 6

Visit the MMA Web Site at - www.militarymarksmanship.org

Joiin Us Today!!!



Passing the

Colors: Incoming USAMU Commander COL Robert I. Hoidahl, Jr. chats with outgoing Commander COL Arch Arnold before the change of command ceremony.

USAMU Photo

"Home of Champions" gets new commander

USAMU PAO

The commander of the US Army
Marksmanship Unit has gone home to
Columbus, Georgia. Colonel Archibald V.
Arnold III relinquished command of the Army
Marksmanship Unit April 11 and retired from
the Army after 30 years of service.

Colonel Robert I. Hoidahl, Jr., the former deputy assistant commandant of the US Army Infantry School, assumed command of the Army Marksmanship Unit from Arnold in a change of command ceremony at Pool International Shooting Complex's Ceremony Hill.

COL Arnold, a former infantry battalion commander with Fort Benning's former 197th Infantry Brigade (now the 3rd Brigade of the 3rd Infantry Division), took command of the USAMU September 3, 1997. His wife, the former Cordy Wiley, was born in Columbus and lived there until she married Arnold in April 1972.

Her mother, Mrs. Henry D. Wiley, still resides in Columbus. The Amolds have two children; their son, Brad Arnold, works for Sun Trust Bank in Columbus, and their daughter, Carson Arnold, attends the Colorado Institute of Art in Denver, Colorado.

"Cordy and I have come and gone from Fort Benning and Columbus five times over the years, so now we look forward to being more permanent fixtures in your lives," Arnold told the crowd at the ceremony. "To the AMU civilian team members and soldiers on the field, I told you 3½ years ago that we would 'Be All We Could Be.' Today I am very proud to have been a part of the very best of our 'Army of One.' Together you have made yourselves, your teams in this unit, better now than you once were, and you are going to be better

tomorrow than you are today. I'm excited about the future of the Army Marksmanship Unit; the Hoidahls are fine people who will take great care of you."

Colonel Stephen D. Cellucci, commander of the US. Army Recruiting Command's Recruiting Support Brigade, was the guest speaker and host commander of the ceremony.

"Today we bid farewell to a great soldier, leader, mentor and friend," Cellucci said. "All would have to agree that COL Arch Arnold has done a truly magnificent job commanding the US Army Marksmanship Unit and has brought this prestigious unit to even greater heights. Under his successful leadership, a remarkable 10 AMU soldiers shot their way onto the US Olympic Team, which was fully two-thirds of all Olympians produced by Department of Defense. The unit's subsequent medal performance of the Games in Sydney, Australia, reflected great credit on AMU, the Army, the nation, and more importantly, speaks volumes on Arch's unique ability to create a winning team, regardless of any impediments.'

"COL Hoidahl brings to the command a unique blend of Army skills, leadership and excellence in marksmanship competition," Cellucci said. "Like COL Arnold, he is a winner, highly motivated to continue AMU's dominance in the shooting arena, and he's prime to enhance the team's effectiveness as a recruiting multiplier. I am indeed confident that COL Hoidahl, his leadership of the AMU, will continue its legacy as a team of professionals second to none."

See CHANGE, Page 4

USAMU Commander's Report

Col Robert I. Hoidahl, Jr.

COMMANDER'S COMMENTS

What a great day to be a soldier at Fort Benning and even a better day to be the Commander, United States Army Marksmanship Unit! It is indeed a privilege to be allowed to command this great outfit. Leann and I look forward to serving the soldiers and families of AMU past, present and future.

SERVICE RIFLE COACH REPORTS FOR DUTY

We are delighted to announce the selection of our new Service Rifle Coach.

Coach Donnie Hueman (former champion USMC service shooter) reported to work on 7 May 2001. Coach Hueman recently retired from the Marine Corps and had initially settled in San Diego, CA until he saw the opening for USAMU Service Rifle Coach. He brings a depth of competitive shooting unsurpassed by few. He looks forward to whoopin the Marines at Quantico and Interservice at Camp Perry. It's great to have an experienced shooter/coach at the helm of Service Rifle.

NEW SOLDIERS REPORT FOR DUTY

The following new soldiers have reported to the unit:

SSG Juanita Lee - S1 NCOIC. SSG Lee's last duty assignment was in Germany.

SPC Mary Elsass - International Rifle. SPC Elsass enlisted from Colorado Springs, CO.

SPC Karyn Manges - International Rifle. SPC Manges enlisted from her home in Columbus, GA

PV2 Hattie Ponti - International Rifle. PV2 Ponti enlisted from her home in Athol, Idaho.

MAJOR MATCHES OF AMU SHOOTERS

Bianchi Cup, Columbia, MO - 20-27 May 01

Pistol Interservice Championships, Fort Benning, GA - 5-14 Jun 01

USAS Nationals (50M RT), Atlanta, GA - 25-28 Jun 01

Rifle Interservice Championships, Quantico, VA - 17-24 Jul 01

US Nationals, Camp Perry, OH - 5-30 Jul 01

CISM, Lahti, Finland - 12-21 Jul 01

USAS 300M Nationals, Fort Benning, GA - 23-26 Aug 01

USAS Fall Selection Match, Fort Benning, GA - 18-19 Sep 01

USAS Championship of the Americas, Fort Benning, GA - 30 Sep - 8 Oct 01

RECENT ACCOMPLISHMENTS

SPC Max Michel (AS) won the Area 6 Championships along with being the overall winner in 2 other matches.

SFC Shawn Dulohery is the 2001 World Champion in skeet at the SG World Championships held in Cairo,

SFC Bret Erickson won the silver in trap at the SG World Championships held in Cairo, Egypt.

SGT Joetta Dement won the silver in women's trap at the Cyprus World Cup held in Nicosia, Cyprus.

SPC Robert Mango (SR) is the GA State Service Rifle Champion for 2001.

SP shooters (SFC Roger Jacobson, SSG Thomas Rose and SPC Adam Sokolowski) took the top 3 spots at the Alabama Regional Match.

OUR NEW SERGEANT MAJOR IS IN-BOUND

1SG Scott Dickmann will report to the AMU in early July 2001. He should be promoted to SGM soon and is coming to us from the 75th Ranger Regiment. This is a great trend since CSM Ossa also came from the regiment.

FAREWELL TO COL ARNOLD

COL and Cordy Arnold have served our Army and its soldiers, with distinction, for 30 years. Leann and I thank Cordy and Arch for their superb command transition of AMU and wish both of them continued success in their retirement years. The Arnold's will stay in the Columbus area and are certainly welcome, anytime, back to the "Home of Champions".

MMA TIMES Page 3

MMA President's Report

Phil Cannella

Several noteworthy events have taken place since my last report. Colonel "Arch" Arnold, USAMU Commander, relinquished command to Colonel Robert I. Hoidahl, Jr., on 11 April. The Change of Command ceremony was a heart-warming sight to behold. It brought back many pleasant memories. The association wishes Colonel Arnold and his lovely wife Cordy, a blessed and wonderful retirement. They will reside in the Columbus area. The association's Executive Board and membership welcomes Colonel Hoidahl and his bride Leann to the "Home Of Champions" and to our shooting fraternity.

On the sad side, Raymond Behnay and Francis McNerney passed away in April. Ray was one of our finest gunsmiths. He was instrumental in the development of several International free rifle components. Often, his ideas would be incorporated into new rifles presented to the marketplace. I still have the matched laminated free rifle stocks he built for me. Colonel Montgomery, former USAMU commander, allowed me to keep them upon my reassignment from the AMU.

"Mac" was noted for what he had to say and was one of our finest Infantry Trophy shooters. It was great fun shooting with him, especially watching him working the "swing targets." The association membership will miss them. Their passing serves as a reminder: life is too short. We should make time to communicate with each other on a routine basis; waiting for a reunion may be too late.

A special thanks goes to association members Loyd Crow, Bill Krilling, and B. J. Snow who assisted Lones Wigger and his crew at the World Cup held in Atlanta, 14th-22nd April. USAMU will be seeking the association's support for a couple of major matches to be conducted at Fort Benning in the June and September time frame. Bob Aylward, USAMU Deputy, has informed me that AMU will be hosting for the first time the Interservice Service Pistol Championship on 10-15 June. Make your volunteer service known by contacting the USAMU S3 section at (706) 545-1410 or send an e-mail message to: president@militarymarksmanship.org

The Executive Board continues to seek solution or resolution to expand MMA membership, enhance Hall of Fame induction, and obtaining incorporation and tax exemption, non-profit status. We've come up with a few membership promotional ideas and will consider implementation proposals in futuremeetings.

As for the Hall of Fame, I would like our retired Service Rifle and Pistol personnel looked at more closely and favorably for Halls of Fame induction. I want to see their faces and accomplishments on plaques mounted in the AMU Halls of Fame. I want you to tell me what past shooters, coaches, gunsmiths, and support personnel you wish to have recognized in the USAMU Halls of Fame. For example, soldiers like Raybold Dobak and Frank Palmer should not be forgotten. Send me your recommendations. Mail them to the Association address or email me at my Association address.

We are moving cautiously toward incorporation. In conjunction with incorporating, we will seek to obtain tax-exempt, non-profit organization status under the IRS Code. To do the latter, we must first incorporate. If approved by the Executive Board, a lawyer will handle the incorporation. Once incorporated, there is still no guarantee the association will be approved as a tax exempt, non-profit organization status under the IRS Code. It appears, more legal support will be required to insure proper wording of our Constitution and to examine and clearly define, from a legal point of view, how we should operate to be eligible and retain non-profit organization status. We will continue to work toward this goal.

All of these projects are necessary for the continued growth of our association. However, we have one major problem. There are few of us willing to carry or share the load in getting desired projects accomplished. There are over 200 members of the association located in the Columbus area and several hundred more spread out over the country and abroad. To get assistance from our local members is like trying to win the lottery. Our regular and Internet mail do not indicate a real desire by the membership to assist in getting MMA projects accomplished. It may be inconvenient, but we sure could use a few hours of your help. We meet once a month and generally the meetings are held the third Wednesday of the month. Meeting details are announced on the MMA web site. I welcome your attendance and support. I believe we have our own experts and some with the necessary experience to accomplish most anything we want to do. Nothing has changed; it still takes workers to get the job done!

I appreciated Bill Pullum taking time to pay us a visit at our April meeting. He had another great idea. He suggested interviewing selected association members who have excelled individually or served as a team coach to learn "how did they become a winners" and from the coaches "what did they do to enhance a winning team." It would be a benefit to preserve the expertise of many of our members on audio/video recordings. In this manner we could share our shooting, coaching, and gunsmithing experience with those who wish to be the "Best of the Best." The AMU collected some of this expertise and published it the AMU guide *Profile Of A Champion*. Please let me know what you think about this idea as a project for the association.

Just a final note, I spoke to Tommy Mueller about his health a few days ago. He wanted all to know he is doing much better and appreciates our concern.

We seek your recommendations, support, and personal participation as a volunteer for upcoming major shooting events hosted by USAMU. Also, please continue to send Ken Hamill your old pictures, match bulletins, orders, and shooting memorabilia. Your range and shooting stories are needed too. We'll clean them up if necessary!

Stories needed: If you remember a funny, inspiring or interesting shooting experience, please share it with us, so we can share it with the membership through theMMA Times. Please send your experiences or second hand stories to: MMA Times Editor, PO Box 52025, Ft Benning, GA 31995-2025.

CHANGE / From Page 1 -

"What a great day to be a soldier at Fort Benning and now the commander AMU - Hooah!," exclaimed COL Hoidahl. He continued, "Commanding at any level is a privilege and I indeed am privileged today to take command of this unit. I am happy to be here and I look forward to working with the USAREC team. To the soldiers of AMU, you look great, you are professionals, and I look forward to the future together. All policies remain in effect, keep your eye on the target, for I, too, am 'An Army of One.' Hooah!"

A native of Calumet City, Illinois, COL Hoidahl earned a bachelor of education degree from Purdue University in June 1973 and a master of arts in management from Webster University of St. Louis, Missouri. COL Hoidahl enlisted in the Army as a military policeman a month after graduating from Purdue University. Upon graduating from Officer Candidate School, he received a reserve commission in January 1975. He had numerous assignments including with the 25th Infantry Division, the 5th Special Forces Group and the 82d Airborne Division where he participated in operation Urgent Fury as aidede-camp of the commanding general.

COL Hoidahl also served as commander, Headquarters and Headquarters Company, 3rd Ranger Battalion, 75th Ranger Regiment, and was executive officer, 1st Battalion (Airborne), 507th Infantry, and the US Army Airborne School. He also served with Fourth US Army, and the Joint Readiness Training Center before becoming the chief of the Leadership Division, Combined Arms and Tactics Directorate, US Army Infantry School and commander of the 2nd Battalion, 11th Infantry, Infantry Officers Basic Course, from February 1993 to 1995. He was then assigned to Fort Sill, Oklahoma, as deputy director, Fire Support and Combined Arms Operations Department, Field Artillery School, and as chief, Army Directorate, and deputy chief of the Office of Defense Cooperation Turkey. He became the deputy assistant commandant of the Infantry School August 9, 1999.

COL Hoidahl has numerous awards and decorations including the Defense Superior Service Medal, two Bronze Star medals with "V" device, five Meritorious Service Medals and the Pistol Excellence In Competition Marksmanship Badge. He is married to the former Leann Kalish of Lake Bluff, Illinois. His parents, Dorothy and retired Captain Robert I. Hoidahl, Sr., reside in New Smyrna Beach, Florida.

Member Updates

Coats Brown recently had a pacemaker implant and got a clean bill of health from his doctor. Please note the telephone number correction for Coats in the enclosed Membership Directory Update.

Emil Heugatter is recovering from major surgery. He told the association that the prognosis looks good.

Bob Pruden also had surgery. He said, "all he could get was a Light Duty Slip for a couple of days and was doing fine now." The association wishes them a complete recovery.

The association offers its sympathy to **Donald Jaynes** who recently lost Fran, his wife of 45 years.

John Mercer has made a full recovery from his February bypass heart surgery. He recently said, "I am now walking two miles a day." And he added with a grin, "Fast enough to work up a sweat."

Conway Chronicles

Frank Conway

Back in the early 50's we had a high power rifle match in Roswell. A local shooter "Tode", was running the shoot. The most desirable firing points were on the number one target. Custom called for resquadding at each stage of the match. However Tode, who had done the squadding, fired on point one during offhand, 200 yards rapid-fire and 300 yards rapid-fire. We had a long lunch break and most of the shooters went into town. Upon returning to finish the match with 20 shots prone at 600 yards, the #1 firing point had a hole dug on it and a sign "For Todes Belly" (he was rather robust). He got so mad he cross fired onto the wrong target on about his third shot. Tode died a few years ago in his mid 90's.

Young fellow came up with a Remington model 760 pump in caliber .30-06. The bolt would only come back about half of the way. I took off the trigger guard/firing mechanism and there was a fully loaded .30-06 in behind the bolt! It was really beaten up as he had made a rather serious attempt to get the action open. It's a hard job, but with the action cleared and the magazine out you can get a cartridge into the back end. Why? I don't know!

Photos needed: If you have a 8" X 10" shooting photo of yourself or a team, please photo copy it, identify the event, date, people and send it to: MMA Historian, PO Box 52025, Ft Benning, GA 31995-2025. Photos received will be captioned, placed in document protectors & notebook binders and stored in the USAMU Photo Archives

The Desire to Win

W. Michael Griggs

Many shooters, both teammates and foes alike, can attest to Lones Wigger's intense desire to compete and win. There are a number of Marine and Air Force shooters who witnessed this desire on the rifle range and during the annual baseball game held during the Inter-service internationals. They saw him both manage and play on the team fielded by the Army. The competition was fierce, but very few know about his skill and desire to win in darts.

About 1961 a number of International shooters would gather during lunch in the BOQ room of LT Don Harmon. Don had an English dartboard set up on his wall and soon there was a series of competitions conducted every lunch. To keep track, he had a scoreboard on another wall that had different categories. The exact names are unclear but they included: "Highest Score", "Most Wins in a Row", "Most Wins This Week", "Most Wins This Month", and a few more.

The dart competition was sustained and intense. 1LT Thurston Banks recalled that the largest concern was to not be late in returning to the range after lunch. No one wanted to report late to CPT Robert Lang, the OIC and Coach. Wigger was always the last one out the door and into his car. He didn't want to leave and had to be urged on many times.

The competition continued until Lones had the record for EVERY category, then he stopped competing — in darts.

Taps, Present Arms

Raymond Behnay

Master Sergeant Raymond Behnay, 77, expired April 7, 2001, in Columbus, Georgia.

Master Sergeant Raymond Behnay served in World War II with the 4th Armored Division in Europe. He took part in five major battle campaigns, including the Battle of the Bulge and was awarded the Purple Heart for wounds received from hostile fire.

His other military tours include positions in Ordnance Technical Intelligence, Explosive Ordnance Disposal, Calibration and Ballistics, Guidance Survey Team, and assignments with the 82nd Airborne Division and US Army Southern Command.

Raymond Behnay served over 20 years with the US Army Marksmanship Unit as a Master Gunsmith and Shop Foreman. His service to the USAMU began as a military gunsmith in 1958. MSG Behnay retired from the Army in 1964 and was hired as a civil service employee. He served as the international rifle gunsmith and USAMU shop foreman for an additional 14 years.

During his tenure in the USAMU Custom Firearms Shop, he taught other military and civilian gunsmiths how to build, customize, and maintain high quality rifles required by world class shooters. Mr. Behnay also served as the principal international rifle gunsmith for USAMU teams at the National Matches and as the gunsmith for United States teams competing in the Pan American Games, the World Championships, and the Olympic Games.

Behnay customized the rifles used by Gary Anderson, Lones Wigger, Lanny Bassham, Margaret Thompson, and countless other world class shooters.

All of his accomplishments were done to aid and help the shooter achieve their goals. The success of the shooter, the smile on their face, and a winning score was his reward.

In 1993, Behnay was inducted into the USAMU Support Hall of Fame. MSG Behnay's Gunsmith Accomplishments

- Designed rifle stocks with a "canted" butt allowing the shooter to cant the rifle while the sights remained 90 degrees to target.
- Designed first open circular palm rest jestingly coined as a "toilet seat" palm rest by international rifle shooters.
- · Designed first four way butt plate with custom fitted hook.
- Designed first adjustable fore end weight.
- Made the first adjustable cheekpiece, allowing the shooter to hold their head in same position while aiming with iron or telescopic sights.
- Converted the Anschutz smallbore rifle to left hand operation for left handed shooters.
- Designed and fabricated custom made smallbore and center fire "standard rifle" stocks complying with international shooting union specifications for USAMU international rifle shooters.

Francis M. McNerney

Master Sergeant Francis M. McNerney, 77, passed on April 19, 2001, in Columbus, Georgia.

MSG McNerney served over 23 years with the US Army. He was a member of the US Army Europe Rifle Team and then subsequently assigned to the USAMU Service Rifle Team in 1962. McNerney was respected for his dependable marksmanship ability as a member of many winning Infantry Trophy Match teams.

"Mac" was a quiet soldier, speaking only when there was something meaningful to say. As a member of the USAMU Service Rifle team, he excelled as one of the best Infantry Trophy team shooters ever assigned to the AMU. It was a pleasure to watch him work the "swing targets." He was a member of the Army's record setting team that fired the first Infantry Trophy score of 1400 points. This team was known as the "Over Forty Gang" — all six firing team members were 40 or more years of age.

"Mac" seemed to excel at almost anything he choose to do. Upon his retirement from active duty he became known in the region for his work on large diesel engines.

MSG McNerney was a soldier, marksman, and an individual who was highly regarded by his teammates. Those who knew "Mac" would remember the pleasant smile he always had for everyone.

Harry Reeves

Harry Reeves, 90, a former Detroit Police Department Inspector, passed on February 5, 2001. Harry was a six-time National Pistol Champion, Olympic team member, and World Shooting Championships medallist.

Additionally, he served on the NRA Board of Directors and was a member of various NRA law enforcement, competitions, and rules committees. Harry was also a familiar face at the National Matches after his competitive days working the line as a referee and officiating as chairman of Pistol Protest Committee.

Harry served as the Team Captain of the U.S. Shooting Team at the 1971 Pan American Team in Cali, Columbia. The shooting community will miss him.

Memories

I read, with deep regret, of the passing of a dear friend,
Harry Reeves. My wife Judy and I think highly of Mr. Reeves. For
her 10 years of NRA Volunteer service, Harry presented Judy with
her award. She was thrilled. As the 1SG of USAR Support Group
at the National Matches, I was honored to serve on numerous
Pistol Protest Committees with Mr. Reeves. He was a Gentleman
of the highest standards. He is one of my idols of the shooting
world.

Richard Pate

We used to fondly call Ray Behnay "termite", since he would not take much time to make the stock look great after making modifications to a rifle, probably knowing full and well that us international rifle shooters would be back in a week or less with another mod. But he got the work done quickly and expertly. Thanks Ray!

David Kimes

It was a pleasure to watch Francis McNerney work the "swing targets" during an Infantry Trophy Match. There was no one better doing that.

Phil Cannella

Keeping in Touch

Francis B. Conway of Las Cruces, New Mexico recognized Dick Rebidue (Membership) and Sam Hunter (Treasurer) for signing up Eddie Howell of Las Cruces. He also recommended Bill Childers, a former USAMU pistol shooter for membership. An application for MMA membership was forwarded to Bill's Organ, NM home address. Frank also remembered the name of John Morrisey, a double distinguished shooter in one of the dozens of photos donated by Frank last October. Congratulations to Frank for winning the Picacho Gun Club Monthly Match, CF Hunter Pistol Championship for the fifth consecutive month. (In his note Frank said, "Not bad for an Octogenarian. 82 now!")

Welcome New Members

Angus, Vincent
Behnke, Michael J.
Burdette, Roderick
Chadwick, Clyde C.
Clark, Dean O.
Creed, Richard D.
Cuddeback-Jones, Doris M.
Dixon, Donald E.
Fillgrove, Karl F.
Godlove, Mary L.
Hoidahl, Robert I., Jr.
Hornyak, Richard T.
Kramer, Howard W.

LaGuana, James R. I. "Jim"
Laruffa, Michael J.
Lear, Jeffrey L.
LeFrancois, Diana L.
Lindsley, Mark H.
Lukavic, Robert J. "Luke"
Manges, Karyn E.
Mitchell, Robert K.
Ponti, Hattie J.
Roundtree, Emmett J.
Simoneaux, Whitney D.
Williams, G. Tony
Windows, Colin D.

Photos needed: If you have a 8" X 10" shooting photo of yourself or a team, please photo copy it, identify the event, date, people and send it to: MMA Historian, PO Box 52025, Ft Benning, GA 31995-2025. Photos received will be captioned, placed in document protectors & notebook binders and stored in the USAMU Photo Archives.

Thank You Ladies

Thank you to Mrs. Betty Arredondo for typing the 1966 All Army Rifle and Pistol Competitor Lists and saving these competitors names for historical purposes on a 3 ½ inch floppy disc. There were 221 rifle and 151 pistol competitors in the 1966 All Army Matches. Betty is the wife of the USAMU Service Pistol Team Coach Ray Arredondo.

Thank you to Mrs. Cordy Arnold for typing the 1956 All Army Rifle and Pistol Competitor Lists and saving these competitors names for historical purposes on a 3 ½ inch floppy disc. There were 386 rifle and 237 pistol competitors in the 1956 All Army Matches. Cory is the wife of the USAMU past Commander, Colonel Arch Arnold.

Hats off to these wonderful ladies for donating their valuable time and effort to MMA and USAMU history.

Information for the "Keeping in Touch" column needed: If you shot for the Army, your old friends want to hear about you. Send us a description of your experiences, when and where you shot, coached, accurized weapons, or other duties. When did you get out of the Army? What did you do? School? Work? When did you retire? What are your hobbies? Please jot down some information about yourself and send it to: MMA Historian, PO Box 52025, Ft Benning, GA 31995-2025.

Pistol Awards Banquet

The USAMU would like to cordially invite those interested members of the Military Marksmanship Association to the 42nd Annual Interservice Pistol Match Championship Awards Banquet. The awards banquet will be at the Iron Works North Hall on the 14th of June at 6:00 PM. The guest speaker is Colonel (Ret) Mac Johnson, one of our own. You may get tickets at Pool Indoor Range, Inter-service Match HQ during registration which will be Saturday, the 9th from 1:00 to 4:00 PM. The cost will be \$20.00 each. Come on out and rub elbows with the new young shooters and share a shooting story or two.



P.O. Box 52025 Fort Benning, Georgia 31995-2025

